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September 21, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and approval is a proposed ordinance for the establishment of NE Tolt Hill Road at the crossing of the Snoqualmie River.  In accordance with the provisions of the Revised Code of Washington Section 36.81.010, this establishment will provide for a new right-of-way width of 100 feet for the replacement and realignment of Tolt Bridge No. 1834A.  The portion of the road establishment over the Snoqualmie River has a reduced width of 47.34 feet to facilitate obtaining an Aquatic Lands Easement from the Washington State Department of Natural Resources (WSDNR), which will be obtained prior to construction.  The new road alignment will involve a total of three different property owners:  Washington State Fish and Wildlife, WSDNR, and a private landowner.

Capital Improvement Project (CIP) No. 200394, calls for the replacement of the existing Tolt Bridge No. 1834A, which was originally constructed in 1922 as a narrow, 696-foot long steel truss bridge.  It is currently in a deteriorated condition, structurally deficient, and is load restricted due to its functional obsolescence.  The existing substandard horizontal and vertical alignments create unsafe conditions to motorists.  The narrow bridge also causes unsafe conditions for pedestrians and bicyclists crossing the bridge due to the absence of roadway shoulders.  

Construction of the project is proposed to begin in 2006 and will end in 2008 with demolition of the existing bridge.  The project also includes the realignment of the associated bridge approaches on NE Tolt Hill Road to improve safety.  Three alignment alternatives were considered for the project.  The alignment of placing the new bridge 165 feet south of the existing bridge was selected as the preferred alignment based on an evaluation of environmental, construction, social and economic impacts.  This alignment will substantially improve the roadway geometry deficiencies.  The adoption of this ordinance will permit the Department of Transportation to move forward with right-of-way acquisition and completion of the project design.  

A number of environmental and historical mitigation measures will be included in the construction of the project.  Therefore, a State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) Determination of Non-Significance (DNS) was issued September 15, 2005.  The King County Landmarks Commission issued a notice and had a public hearing prior to issuing a Type III Certificate of Appropriateness.  After receiving public comment and review of the project, the King County Landmarks Commission issued a Type III Certificate of Appropriateness for demolition and removal of the existing Tolt Bridge on May 2, 2005.  This project is consistent with plans, policies, and objectives of the King County Comprehensive Plan and the 2004 Transportation Needs Report.  

Public input has been sought out and welcomed by the project team.  Since 2002, two SEPA public comment periods occurred that included publishing project notices in the newspaper, posting project notices on site, and mailing project notices to residents within the vicinity of the project.  Public input was solicited in the City of Carnation at two project open houses and at two meetings with the Tolt Historical Society.  The outcome of these efforts are a bridge design and new roadway alignment that is supported by the community and a clear commitment by the county to start the construction of the bridge in the summer of 2006 and have it open by 2008.

The enclosed proposed ordinance package includes the Establishment Plan, the Engineer’s Report, the Engineer’s Field Notes, the completed SEPA Environmental Checklist and DNS, and a vicinity map.

I recommend that the King County Council adopt this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:
Scott White, Chief of Staff


Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director


Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget 


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Road Services Division (RSD), DOT

